MINUTES!
SECOND REGULAR JOINT QUARTERLY MEETING OF THE
BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE
COLORADO RIVER WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT
AND OF THE
COLORADO RIVER WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT
ACTING BY AND THROUGH ITS COLORADO RIVER WATER PROJECTS ENTERPRISE

April 16-17,2019

Pursuant to notice duly and properly given, the Second Regular Joint Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Colorado
River Water Conservation District (CRWCD) and of the Colorado River Water Conservation District acting by and through its Colorado
River Water Projects Enterprise was held on Tuesday and Wednesday, April 16-17, 2019 at the offices of the Colorado River Water
Conservation District, 201 Centennial Street, Glenwood Springs, Colorado.

Directors participating during all or part of the meeting:

David H. Merritt, President, Garfield County Tom Gray, Moffat County

Martha Whitmore, Vice President, Ouray County Rebie Hazard, Saguache County

Steve Acquafresca, Mesa County Doug Monger, Routt County

Tom Alvey, Delta County Karn Stiegelmeier, Summit County
Kathy Chandler-Henry, Eagle County William S. Trampe, Gunnison County
John Ely, Pitkin County Alden Vanden Brink, Rio Blanco County

Directors not participating:
Marc Catlin, Montrose County
Mike Ritschard, Grand County
Stan Whinnery, Hinsdale County

Others present during all or part of the meeting:
Andrew A. Mueller, General Manager, CRWCD
Peter Fleming, General Counsel, CRWCD

John Currier, Chief Engineer, CRWCD

Chris Treese, Manager, External Affairs, CRWCD
Audrey Turner, Administrative Chief, CRWCD
Jason Turner, Senior Counsel, CRWCD

Lorra Nichols, Paralegal, CRWCD

Jim Pokrandt, Director, Community Affairs, CRWCD
Zane Kessler, Communications Director, CRWCD
Ray Tenney, Deputy Chief Engineer, CRWCD

Dave Kanzer, Deputy Chief Engineer, CRWCD

Don Meyer, Sr. Water Resources Engineer, CRWCD
Mike Eytel, Sr. Water Resources Specialist, CRWCD
Hunter Causey, Water Resources Engineer, CRWCD
Sonja Chavez, Water Resources Specialist, CRWCD
Alesha Frederick, Business Support Specialist, CRWCD
Ian Philips, Chief Accountant, CRWCD

Luci Wilson, Accountant, CRWCD

Ken Neubecker, American Rivers

Angie Fowler, Schmueser Gordon Meyer

Maria Pastore, Colorado Springs Utilities

TAn audio recording has been made of the meeting. The motions described herein may not necessarily represent a verbatim
transcription. The audio recordings are available for listening at the CRWCD offices during regular office hours. These minutes are the
official record of the Colorado River Water Conservation District’s meeting.
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Jim Plumhoff, Special Counsel for Uncompahgre Valley Water Users Association
Steve Anderson, Uncompahgre Valley Water Users Association/CWCB Representative for Gunnison Basin
Diane Johnson, Eagle River Water & Sanitation District

Scott Hummer, Water Commissioner, Water Division 6

Sue Hansen, Montrose County Commissioner

Ben Tisdel, Ouray County Commissioner

Gail Schwartz, CWCB Representative for Colorado River mainstem

Orla Banning, Western Resource Advocates

Torie Jarvis, Northwest Colorado Council of Governments (NWCCOG, Q/Q)
Alyssa Logan, Constituent Advocate for Senator Michael Bennett

Eric Kuhn, Interested Citizen

Bob Davis, Little Snake Conservancy District

Senator (WY) Larry Hicks, Little Snake Conservancy District

Pat O’Toole, Family Farm Alliance

John Raftopoulos, Diamond Peak Cattle

Clinton Evans, NRCS

Roger Day, Interested Citizen

Deirdre Macnab, 4M Ranch, Yampa/White/Green Roundtable, White River Alliance
Sierra Mitchell, daughter of Becky Mitchell

Rebecca (Becky) Mitchell, Director, CWCB

Brent Gardner-Smith, Aspen Journalism

Quorum.

President Merritt found a quorum and called the meeting to order at 9:03 a.m.

Review Meeting Agenda and Objectives.
Director Acquafresca moved, seconded by Director Alvey, to approve the agenda with the following new
agenda items:
3.a.viii. Eagle River Water Marketing Supplies.
3.b.  Public call & participation (moving the Public Session to Agenda Item 3.c.).
8.c. Contract requests with HZV Design and Vital Films.
Motion carried unanimously.

Consent Agenda.

Director Whitmore moved, seconded by Director Monger, to approve the following consent agenda as
presented. Director Monger acknowledged and thanked staff for the new format of the financials. Motion
carried unanimously.

a. Approval of Minutes and Actions Taken:
i. Minutes of Special Joint Meeting and 2019 CRWCD Budget Workshop, September
13,2018
ii. Minutes of Special Joint Meeting, Teleconference, November 26, 2018.
b. Acceptance of Treasurer’s Reports and Check Registers for General, Capital Projects and

Enterprise Funds for December 2018, January and February 2019.

General Counsel’s Report — Executive Session.
Peter Fleming reported that the following matters qualify for discussion in Executive Session pursuvant to
C.R.S. §§ 24-6-402(4) (b)(legal advice) and (e)(negotiations), as amended:
a. Matters Proposed for Executive Session:
1. CRCA Implementation Matters.
ii. Colorado River District Conditional Water Rights.
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iii. City of Glenwood Springs, Application for Recreational In-Channel Diversion Water
Right, Case No. 13CW3109, Water Division 5.
iv. C.R.S. 37-92-102(3)(b) — Instream Flow Rights and Pre-Existing Uses.

V. Colorado River Compact, Interstate, International, and Intrastate Negotiation
Matters Including Demand Management.

vi. Wolford Mountain Reservoir Conveyance of Interest to Denver Water. (An
Enterprise Matter).

Vii. Fair Campaign Practices Act and Discussion of Possible Election Matters.

viii.  Eagle River Water Marketing Supplies.

Director Trampe moved, seconded by Director Ely, to proceed into Executive Session pursuant to C.R.S. §§
24-6-402(4)(b)(legal advice) and (e)(negotiations). Motion carried unanimously.

Peter Fleming stated that no further record of the Executive Session need be kept based on his opinion that the
discussion will constitute privileged, attorney-client communications.

President Merritt reconvened into public session at 12:14 p.m.

General Counsel’s Report — Public Session.
Peter Fleming reported that during Executive Session portion of the Board meeting, the Board provided
direction to staff and General Counsel on negotiation matters under agenda item 3.a.

President Merritt requested guests attending the meeting introduce themselves and offer any comments.

Director Trampe moved, seconded by Director Gray, to authorize staff to exceed the current water marketing
policy limitation of 20 AF per contract for Eagle River supplies to a maximum of 50 AF per contract for a
period of one year. Motion carried unanimously.

WOTUS.
Peter Fleming reported the River District submitted its comments on April 15, 2019, to the United States

Environmental Protection Agency regarding the Proposed Rule on the revised definition of Water of the United
States (WOTUS).

GMR Operations.

Peter Fleming noted there were concerns about the manner in which Reclamation accounted for inflow and
bypasses at Green Mountain Reservoir with regards to the 100,000 AF and the 66,000 AF Pools during the
2018 fill season. Mr. Fleming reported that staff was preparing a letter to Reclamation outlining these concerns
with the accounting. Mr. Fleming also reported that Slot Group discussions had begun again and the River
District is working with the Division 5 Engineer and Middle Park Water Conservancy District on a long-term
solution to secure replacement water to cover the out-of-priority diversions.

General Manager’s Report.

Drought Contingency Planning (DCP)/Demand Management Update:

Andy Mueller reported the DCP legislation has been approved by the Senate and House and is awaiting
signature by the President of the United States. The CWCB?’s staff approved a 2019 work plan, establishing 8
small “work groups” as follows: 1) Law and Policy; 2) Monitoring and Verification; 3) Water Rights
Administration and Accounting; 4) Environmental Considerations; 5) Economic Considerations; 6) Funding;
7) Education and Outreach; and 8) Agricultural Impacts. Andy Mueller submitted a list of River District staff
for each committee to the CWCB. Director Vanden Brink mentioned that he had volunteered for all 8 work
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groups. The Board supports the River District participating in all 8 work groups as it is essential for the West
Slope to have members on each workgroup, with special emphasis on the Agricultural Impacts work group.

Long-Term Budget Planning:
Andy Mueller thanked the Board for attending the February Budget meeting and discussed the issues outlined
in his April 5, 2019, memo:

e Gallagher Amendment Mitigation: the recommended 7.15% RAR (Residential Assessment Rate)
target should eliminate the immediate threat to the River District’s property tax-based revenues for the
next two years, which comprises about 97% of the River District’s revenue for the general fund.

e There has been about a 9% decline over the past five years in revenues from the energy-related sector.
Tan Philips reported that based on a comparison of the last 9 years of the decline from the oil/gas sector
within the District will not offset the growth in assessed residential valuation, as reflected in the
projections from 2006-2040.

e Ian Philips presented a graph of the assessed values of Residential vs. Non-Residential percentages by
County from 2008, 2013 and 2018.

e Andy Mueller noted that 2019 may not be the optimal year for the River District to go to the ballot for
a revenue-raising question given the possibility of a state-wide tax question related to sports gaming
that may include the State’s water plan as one of the beneficiaries.

The Board directed staff to continue to explore a constituent examination of the effects of: 1) an increase in
the District’s mill levy to 0.50; 2) a sunset provision with increments of time (5/10/15 years out); and 3) what
constituents are interested in funding (e.g., infrastructure improvements, conservation efforts, grant projects
for individual counties, etc.)

Director Vanden Brink suggested staff develop a list or master plan outlining what projects and efforts would
be funded with additional revenue.

Hydrologic Forecast:

Dave Kanzer informed the Board that Reclamation released its 24-month study for the April 2019 water year
that indicates 128% of average runoff forecast for the Upper Basin. Lake Powell should increase by 43 feet at
the end of the water year and Lake Mead will stabilize for the next two years. Blue Mesa Reservoir and Lake
Powell will not fill in 2019; however, Flaming Gorge, Fontenelle Reservoir and Navajo are projected to fill.

Director Gray requested a chart reflecting the historic inflows to Lake Powell since 1950. Staff reported it has
inflows from 1998 to current and will provide that to the Board.

Phase I Risk Study:
John Currier reported that Phase III Risk Study looks very similar to the results in the Phase II Risk Study.
Hydros Consulting and River District staff will continue to evaluate and vet:
e the Lake Powell risk profiles;
e whether the StateMod & CRSS models can be linked and used as a decisional tool;
e the ramifications of mandatory curtailment; and
e how much benefit the River District could receive from the 500,000 AF DCP pool in Lake Powell.
Staff will continue to work on preparing the final results of the Phase III Risk Study by the June 20t
4-Basin Roundtable meeting.

Water Bank Work Group (WBWG) Cost-Share Agreement:
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Director Alvey moved, seconded by Director Trampe, to authorize the River District’s General Manager to
enter into and fiscally manage a 2019 Cost-Share Agreement with the Water Bank Workgroup partners not to
exceed $28,000 of River District general funds for the secondary economic impact study being prepared by
BBC Research & Consulting. Motion carried unanimously.

The WBWG Partners extended the cost-share agreement to the Uncompahgre Valley Water Users Association,
the Upper Gunnison River Water Conservancy District and the Grand Valley Water Users Association.

Water Smart Grant Application:

Director Monger moved, seconded by Director Trampe, to adopt a resolution in support of River District staff
applying for a U.S. Bureau of Reclamation WaterSmart grant to support the Upper Basin Demand Management
Program (WBWG and Phase III Risk Study) up to $400,000, subject to annual appropriations. Motion carried
unanimously.

Wild & Scenic Technical Support:

Director Stiegelmeier moved, second by Director Chandler-Henry, to enter into a two-year contract with
Bishop, Brogden & Associates related to the Upper Colorado Wild & Scenic stakeholder process not to exceed
$30,250. Motion carried unanimously.

Service Anniversary.
John Currier thanked Don Meyer for his 20 years of service to the River District along with the hard-earned
respect he has received from numerous other water agencies.

Annual Policy Discussion.
Chris Treese reminded the Board of the March 27, 2019, memo reviewing the four policies listed below which
are eligible for adoption or further revisions.

Water Quality:
The Board directed staff to revise the policy for further review as follows:
e Director Acquafresca requested:
o “and enjoy” in the first paragraph be changed. Director Monger suggested changing to “and
benefit”
o changing “an ever-growing issue” to “a persistent issue for Colorado water users and
managers” in the very last sentence of the policy
e Director Stiegelmeier requested:
o adding “and public health” after “the ecological health of rivers and streams” in paragraph 1
o adding “but in others such as transmountain diversions, they can have major adverse
consequences” at the end of last sentence in paragraph 2 under Background & Discussion

Endangered Species Act:

Director Vanden Brink moved, seconded by Director Trampe to adopt the Endangered Species Act policy after
adding “and require reasonable and measurable criteria for delisting” at the end of the second to last sentence
in paragraph one. Motion carried unanimously.

Instream Flows:

Chris Treese reported that the Board’s proposed changes in January have been redlined. The Board requested
staff provide an instream flow presentation at the July Board meeting addressing the Board’s positions on
agricultural, along with particular stream flow benefits as reflected in NWCCOG’s Value of Water in the
Colorado Headwaters. Some suggestions could be to invite Torie Jarvis from NWCCOG, Becky Mitchell and
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CWCB staff, or perhaps Southwest Water Conservation District. Director Acquafresca could recommend two
people from Mesa County to present their factual analysis.

Director Stiegelmeier requested adding a new sentence at the end of the second paragraph: “The District also
supports alternatives to the permanent conversion of agricultural water rights to instream flow water rights
through a balanced implementation of mechanisms such as the CWCB’s instream flow loan program or
voluntary water conservation measures.”

Recreation Water Uses:
Director Chandler-Henry moved, seconded by Director Alvey to adopt the Recreation Water Uses Policy as
presented. Motion carried unanimously. (The Policies are attached as Appendices A. and B.).

CRD Cloud Seeding Efforts.

Dave Kanzer presented the Board with a history of cloud seeding efforts, noting all seven basin states are
committed to cloud seeding. There are eight states and 40+ countries with cloud seeding programs, and an
average of $1.3 million per year is spent on cloud seeding in Colorado. The River District owns two cloud
seeding generators. Wilson Water Group’s October 1, 2015 report titled “Inventory and Assessment of
Colorado Weather Modification Programs — A Summary of Current Programs and Opportunities for
Enhancements” is the cloud seeding bible for the industry. Data shows that cloud seeding can increase snowfall
by up to 15% and stream flows up the 8% per snow storm, and multiple independent studies report cloud
seeding is safe. Target areas for future cloud seeding in Upper Colorado River Basin include Pitkin, Eagle,
Summit and Grand Counties.

President Merritt recessed the meeting at 5:22 p.m.
Wednesday, April 17, 2019
President Merritt found a quorum and reconvened the meeting at 8:32 a.m.

Becky Mitchell, CWCB.

Ms. Mitchell presented a PowerPoint of the CWCB’s continued exploration and investigation of the Drought
Contingency Plan documents and agreements, outlining the interstate and intrastate agreements, and
highlighting the CWCB’s policy statement. Ms. Mitchell identified the 8 planned workgroups. She mentioned
the goal is for each group to be “inclusive yet nimble” — roughly 10 people per workgroup. DCP is a plan for
the Upper Basin and an action for the Lower Basin. Timelines are subject to change and include approving a
scope of work for demand management feasibility investigations; check-in with UCRC and other Upper Basin
states on parallel interstate investigative processes; DCP signing and federal legislation.

External Affairs.

State Affairs:

HB19-1259  CONCERNING SUPPORT FOR SPECIES CONSERVATION TRUST FUND PROJECTS,
AND, IN CONNECTION THEREWITH, MAKING TRANSFERS TO AND
APPROPRIATIONS FROM THE SPECIES CONSERVATION TRUST FUND FOR
PURPOSES RECOMMENDED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES.

Short Title: Species Conservation Trust Fund Projects

Recommend:  Support

Director Alvey moved, seconded by Director Vanden Brink, to support HB19-1259. Motion carried

unanimously.

Chris Treese recommended canceling the May 2, 2019, telephone conference and reserving a possible special
joint meeting for Thursday, April 25, 2019 @ 12 p.m.



Minutes, Second Regular Joint Quarterly Meeting (River District/Enterprise)
April 16-17, 2019
Page |7

Federal Affairs:
Chris Treese noted that since his March 27, 2019 memo:

e the Drought Contingency Plan (DCP) legislation was signed by the President, and the Imperial
Irrigation District sent a letter of intent to sue to the Metropolitan District regarding Met’s planned
implementation of the DCP.

David Bernhardt was confirmed as the new Secretary of the Interior.

e  Chris introduced Alyssa Logan from Senator Bennett’s office and noted Matthew Kireker as a recent
West Slope hire located in Steamboat Springs.

e Both Colorado Senators have introduced legislation to reauthorize the Platte River Recovery Program.

e Senator Gardner introduced Senate Bill 1081 to fully fund the Land and Water Conservation Fund.
1081 would create dedicated funding making $900 million available annually.

Mr. Treese also noted several significant inclusions in the Federal Public Plans Package bill that was signed
into law, including the Bolts Ditch Access and Use Act and reauthorization of the Upper Colorado and San
Juan Rivers Recovery Programs. He also informed the Board of a new Colorado Forest & Watershed
Advocacy Alliance group comprised of the Colorado Water Congress, Club 20, Colorado Forest Products
Association, Front Range Water Council and The Nature Conservancy.
o Director Stiegelmeier reported Summit County looking to changing its fire ban criteria and
will provide that material to the Colorado Forest & Watershed Alliance group for review.
o Director Monger reported the State Forest Service will be hosting a state wildland fire
mitigation conference in Steamboat Springs on May 10-11, 2019 and all are invited.

HZYV Design and Vital Films:
Director Trampe moved, seconded by Director Chandler-Henry to approve the General Manager entering into
an agreement not to exceed $35,000 with HZV Design. Motion carried unanimously

Director Hazard moved, seconded by Director Monger to approve the General Manager entering into an
agreement not to exceed $30,000 with Vital Films. Motion carried unanimously.

Directors’ Updates.
Director Acquafresca noted the water community in Mesa County is split regarding demand management.

Director Stiegelmeier reiterated the need for fire prevention money and consistent and conservative criteria
used to declare fire bans.

Director Alvey reported that the Pilot Rock Ditch that serves 16-18 cfs to the Crawford area in Delta County
slid and is requesting financial emergency assistance from the River District for the repair within the General
Manager’s authority.

Director Whitmore moved, seconded by Director Acquafresca, to support the Pilot Rock Ditch within the
General Manager’s financial authority and directed staff to work with Director Alvey and the irrigators.
Motion carried unanimously.

Director Acquafresca requested the River District develop an emergency request policy for the Board’s review
as a future agenda item.

Director Trampe reported a student/intern in the Masters and Environmental Management Program at Western
Colorado University put together a 6-person group to work on developing a demand management plan.
Director Trampe requested the River District staff reach out to the group.
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Director Vanden Brink noted the White River Conservation District held a water forum in January with
approximately 130 attendees that triggered two additional sessions being held in Meeker and Rangely on
Colorado water law. The White River algae group has identified some red flags coming from the USGS
adaptive management study. The Rio Blanco Water Conservancy District is prepared to do another flushing
flow study.

Director Chandler-Henry reported that Eagle County’s State of the River is scheduled on May 20®. The County
is working on macro invertebrate project on the Gore and Eagle Rivers. The County has hired four full-time
seasonal rangers to keep the campground open.

Director Hazard reported Saguache County is a divided county. The western portion of the county has been
sustainable, but it’s been questioned whether the eastern part of the county is more a part of the Front Range.
A new group is attempting to take 22,000 AF from the San Luis Valley to the Front Range. The county has
lost a number of potato and alfalfa farms to hemp growers. Andy Mueller reported the River District offered
its assistance to Cleve Simpson at the Rio Grande Water Conservancy District regarding the proposed
transmountain diversion of 22,000 AF.

Director Ely reported a demand management study will be performed as a result of opposition the City of
Aspen received in its water court case. Pitkin County’s Healthy Rivers Program is active and doing well.

Director Whitmore reported Ouray County received lots of snow. The water study is almost complete and
should be available by April 23, 2019. The County’s State of the River meeting is being scheduled. She
suggested an invitation to Becky Mitchell and members of the CWCB (and possibly the Southwest District)
should be extended to come back at the July Board meeting to discuss the Board’s concerns with instream
flows. Reporting on behalf of Director Catlin, Director Whitmore added Montrose County had a very
successful water forum.

Director Merritt noted the State of River meetings are being scheduled and the River District staff is growing
not in numbers, but in new roles and responsibilities.

Battle Creek Reservoir.

Larry Hicks, Pat O’Toole, John Raftopoulos and Bob Davis provided a presentation on the West Fork of Battle
Creek Storage Project. Mr. Hicks provided some statistical background for the Little Snake River Basin, along
with project history of the High Savory Project. The West Fork project dam site is on USFS lands with a
majority of the reservoir on private lands. It would be 10,000 AF (6,500 AF active irrigation pool, 1,500 AF
habitat/minimum flow releases, 2,000 AF conservation/fisheries pool for recreation), with the potential to serve
100 irrigators. The total cost-benefits are estimated at $96.3M. In 2018, the Wyoming Water Development
Commission applied for a PL 566 grant in 2018, but were told by NRCS that they needed a Colorado
cooperator. The applicants are intending to submit a new PL-566 application in 2019 and are requesting the
Colorado River District participate as a Project Cooperator, specifically contributing only technical support
with no financial contribution, along with the Wyoming Water Development Commission.

Director Gray moved, seconded by Director Trampe, for the CRD staff to run the Battle Creek Reservoir
request through its rubric process, mindful of the NRCS application deadline at the end of August 2019. Motion
carried unanimously.

Project Operations.

Wolford Mountain Reservoir:

Don Meyer reported 103% of average inflow is projected at Wolford Mountain Reservoir, and 110% for
Elkhead is projected. Staff may bypass some water to assist with the main gate replacement at Wolford
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Mountain Reservoir to keep the elevation down for the divers. The reservoir had 22” of ice last week and has
melted down to about 14” of ice, but it needs to be ice-free before the main gate can be replaced.

Ray Tenney requested approval of a three-year agreement with Landmark Surveying & Engineering
Consultants to continue staff’s dam deformation monitoring. Director Vanden Brink moved, seconded by
Director Alvey, to enter into a 3-year Continuing Services Agreement with Landmark Surveying &
Engineering Consultants for surveying Ritschard Dam deformation monuments not to exceed $70,000. Motion
carried unanimously.

Ray Tenney identified the ongoing contracts in place for both Wolford and Elkhead Reservoirs. He reported
staff has been taking weekly observations and measurements of the crack that developed in the road base on
the dam crest road and will attempt to excavate the crack to determine if there is any distress at the top of the
core. He also reported that both the 96 butterfly and 30” butterfly valves are scheduled to be replaced at
Wolford and building the barges that will serve as the work platforms should commence around May 6. The
guard gate is also scheduled to be replaced, and staff is developing a work plan and procuring additional safety
equipment for operation in confined spaces.

Elkhead Reservoir:

Ray Tenney reported the fish net at Elkhead Reservoir may need to be cleaned, but that will be the
responsibility of Parks & Wildlife and CWCB. Staff emailed and/or contacted all property owners informing
about the schedule and amounts of when Elkhead will spill once the ice sheet is melted off.

Future Meetings.
a. Third Regular Joint Quarterly Meeting, July 16-17, 2019, Glenwood Springs, CO.
CRWCD Annual Seminar, September 18, 2019, Colorado Mesa University.
CRWCD 2020 Budget Workshop, September 19, 2020, Grand Junction, CO.
Fourth Regular Joint Quarterly Meeting, October 15-16, 2019, Glenwood Springs, CO.
Other Meetings:
i. Joint West Slope Basin Roundtables Meeting, June 20, 2019, Ute Water
Conservancy District, Grand Junction, CO.
il. CWC Summer Convention, August 20-22, 2019, Steamboat Springs, CO.
1. Statewide Basin Roundtable Summit, September 25-26, 2019, Winter Park, CO.
iv. CRWUA Convention, December 11-13, 2019, Las Vegas, NV.

oo o

John Currier reported the Colorado Water Trust awarded the Colorado River District the David Getches’s
Flowing Waters Award for 2019.

Andy Mueller acknowledged the efforts of John Currier coordinating with a number of municipalities/entities
to release Ruedi water down to the irrigators in the Grand Valley, which in turn benefitted Garfield County,
Pitkin County, Eagle County and Mesa County. He also reported additional water was released out of Elkhead
to the Endangered Fish Program last year, and rafting companies that normally raft on Clear Creek were
moving their operations up to Kremmling to continue their commercial operations because of the water being
released out of Wolford Mountain Reservoir in 2018. The District’s efforts throughout the River District
continue to put water in streams in very critical years.

Adjourn.
There being no other business before the Board, President Merritt adjourned the meeting at 12:28 p.m.
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av1d H. Merritt, President
" v

Andrew A. Mueller Secretary/General Manager

Executive Session Attestations.
I hereby attest that the portions of the Executive Session that were not recorded constituted privileged attorney-client
communications.

/é@éf/

Petér Fleming, General Counsel




Revised and Adopted April 16,2019

Endangered Species Act

Colorado River Water Conservation District Policy Statements:

Congress should reauthorize the Endangered Species Act (ESA) with amendments providing
for better implementation that focuses on species recovery, encourages and rewards
constructive and meaningful partnerships with non-federal parties and respects private
property rights including water rights. The reauthorized Act should encourage and reward
programs and partnerships such as the Upper Colorado River Endangered Fish Recovery
Program (Recovery Program), which has proven successful in making progress in species’
recovery while allowing continued water use and development as well as avoiding litigation.
Any reauthorization or amendment to the ESA must prioritize and encourage proactive
programs that prevent species’ listings. Additionally, the amended Act should require
recovery goals, including reasonable and measurable criteria and for timelines delisting, for all
listed species and adequate funding for species’ recovery.

Listing actions, critical habitat designations and other recovery program actions must be
based on sound scientific information.

Irrespective of Congressional actions or judicial interpretations, the ESA should be
administered in a manner respectful of property rights and, to the maximum extent
practicable, that rewards voluntary partnerships with affected parties.

Background & Discussion:

Adopted in 1973, the ESA was designed as a law that would protect species believed to be on the
brink of extinction. The original bill included a sunset for the Act on October 1, 1992. Although
the ESA has not been reauthorized, Congress annually appropriates funds for its continued
implementation keeping the Act in full force and effect.

When the law was enacted in 1973, there were 109 species listed for protection. As of 2018, there
are more than 1,660 species on the list in the United States and more than 2,300 worldwide, with
61 species considered as "candidates" for listing. As of 2019, Colorado had 32 species listed as
threatened or endangered, including 16 animals and 16 plants and an additional 43 species listed
as “species of special concern.”

Unfortunately, since its inception the ESA has largely failed to achieve recovery and delisting of
imperiled species. Only 59 domestic species have been "delisted" or removed from the species list
since 1973, 17 due to extinction and 19 due to "data error"; the remaining species benefitted from
recovery programs and other activities such as banning the use of certain pesticides.

The ESA is administered primarily by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service of the Department of the
Interior and NOAA Fisheries of the Department of Commerce. Under the ESA, certain species of
plants and animals (both vertebrate and invertebrate) are listed as either "endangered" or
"threatened" according to assessments evaluating the risk of extinction. In practice, most new
listings result from judicial action, primarily from third parties. Once a species is listed, powerful









